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 Charter Review Committee (CRC) 

Town of Groton, Groton, MA 01450   978-448-1111 

 

Meeting Minutes - July 27, 2016 
At Town Hall 

 

 

All present:  Jane Allen, Robert Collins, John Giger (Secretary), Michael Manugian (Chair), 

Michael McCoy, Bud Robertson (Vice-Chair), Stuart Schulman  

Recorder:  Stephen Legge 

 

Visitors:  Russell Harris, Barry Pease (BOS) 

 

Call to Order:  Chairman Manugian called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM.   

 

Approval of Meeting Minutes: 
 

The draft meeting minutes of July 20, 2016 as amended by Mr. Giger were considered.  Mr. 

McCoy is concerned with making clear the decision taken on Submission # 180, last week, 

mentioned on Page 4 in the minutes.  Submission # 180 is in reference to the convening of 

meetings or boards during a Town Meeting. 

 

Mr. McCoy moved to change Charter Section 2-7(b) as follows: add the words, “…  except 

as part of a Town Meeting.” at the end of the sentence.  Mr. Schulman seconded.   The 

motion was approved unanimously. 

 

Mr. Manugian noted that the wording change does not need to be reviewed by Town Counsel at 

this time since all changes will be reviewed later at one time. 

 

Ms. Allen moved the minutes of July 20, 2016, as amended by Mr. Giger, be accepted.  Mr. 

McCoy seconded.  The minutes were approved 6 – 0 with Mr. Manugian abstaining due to 

absence from the meeting. 

 

 

Administrative Issues: 
 

Mr. Manugian provided an updated status of all submissions made to date, included at the top of 

the agenda for tonight’s meeting.  The update is as follows: 

 

 Remaining to present - 3 (five have been added since July 20, 2016);   

 7 submissions have been presented but not yet completed and are still being discussed by 

the Committee; 197 have been completed; there are a total of 207 submissions; 

 

Of the 197 completed,  

 54 submissions have been accepted by the Committee; 

 129 submissions have been previously addressed or dismissed with no (further) changes 

to the Charter recommended; 
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 14 submissions have been referred to other town governing boards with no changes to the 

Charter recommended.   

 

 

Presentation and Discussion of Submissions #181 and 182: 
 

Submission # 181, by Patricia Woods, proposes requiring that the Town Manager, Town Clerk 

and Superintendent of Schools reside in Groton.   Mr. Manugian read the submission since Ms. 

Woods was not present.  Mr. Manugian invited the Committee to discuss the submission. 

 

Mr. Schulman said the Town Clerk must live in Groton since the position is an elected one.    

 

Mr. Robertson said it is not practical to require the Town Manager and Superintendent of schools 

to live in town.  It would limit the level of talent possible to obtain.   Mr. Collins agreed with this 

position. 

 

Mr. Giger commented what if the Town of Dunstable also made the same requirement on the 

school superintendent.  Also, and more importantly, the authority to decide and hire the school 

Superintendent is governed under the regional school agreement and is not under the purview of 

the Charter. 

 

Ms. Allen observed the Library Director was hired from out of town and she has much better 

experience than other candidates who were residents. 

 

Mr. McCoy moved to dismiss Submission # 181 with no change to the Charter.  Mr. 

Robertson seconded.   

 

Visitor Mr. Pease noted the Town Manager is required in his agreement with the Town to live 

within a certain radius. 

 

A vote was taken and the motion was approved unanimously. 

 

Submission # 182.1 (the submission was divided into two distinct parts for clarity and 

consistency of discussion), by Patricia Woods, proposed that the Town Clerk should continue to 

be elected.  This submission is a response to the Town Manager’s proposal, made at a recent 

Board of Selectmen’s meeting, that his office be given the authority to appoint the Town Clerk. 

 

Visitor Mr. Pease asked to make a presentation to the Committee on research he has done to 

examine the experience of other towns in the Commonwealth with regard to whether town clerks 

are appointed or elected.  He was granted permission by the Chair. 

 

Mr. Pease took his information from news articles of other towns deciding this issue.  He handed 

out copies of his report to Committee members (10 pages).  He has presented this information to 

the BOS at the meeting on July 12, 2016.  Mr. Pease concluded the decision was generally 

speaking a very political one.  Of 354 municipalities, 114 have appointed town clerks and 240 

have elected ones.  This is also a hot topic in other states as well, according to Mr. Pease. 

 

Mr. McCoy asked if the BOS took a position on this matter.  Mr. Pease answered, no. 
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Mr. Collins asked how this originally came up with the BOS.  Mr. Pease answered the Town 

Manager felt the topic should be brought up in Groton.  The Mass Department of Revenue was 

interested because a great deal of training and certification is required for town clerks and they 

know it is not an easy job.  Full responsibility for elections (municipal, state and federal) rests on 

the town clerk in each town.  They consider it a high bar for elected people. 

 

Mr. Collins asked Ms. Allen if this had come up in the original Charter deliberations, 8-10 years 

ago.  Ms. Allen answered there was a lot of discussion on the subject at that time.  There was 

some concern that a less responsible person in the office could do some harm.  She added that we 

have been very fortunate in this town to have a succession of very good people in the office. 

 

Mr. McCoy expressed concern about succession planning in the office.  Are assistants required 

to be residents?  Apparently assistants are not required to be residents and non-residents 

therefore could not succeed to the office of clerk.   

 

Mr. Robertson believes the common wisdom in town is that elected people are more 

independent.  He personally feels this is not an issue because so much of the job is dictated and 

bounded by Commonwealth statutes and the clerk would have to follow the laws (and be less 

subject to political pressures).  He also personally feels an appointed clerk would be better for 

the earlier discussed reason that more talent and experience would be available by going outside 

of town boundaries. 

 

Mr. Schulman thinks this is a tough question.  He leans toward appointed over elected.  He notes 

the town accountant is appointed as well as the treasurer and the building inspector.  Mr. 

Schulman added there is a tendency today to gravitate to appointed rather than elected officials 

because government jobs are becoming increasingly complicated to perform. 

 

Mr. McCoy agrees it is a close question (whether to appoint or elect the Town Clerk), but he 

comes down in favor of elected.  The argument is not especially compelling on one side or the 

other, but he notices that the elected position has served the Town of Groton very well.  He 

thinks the Town Clerk and the Town Moderator are very independent positions as elected 

offices. 

 

Mr. Giger asked the question, who appoints town clerks in other towns - the BOS?  He is in 

favor of elected.  It works well now and there is no great argument favoring change.  It is noted 

that our incumbent Clerk, Mr. Bouchard, was originally appointed to fill an unexpected vacancy 

and then subsequently elected.  If there was to be a change to appointing the position, Mr. Giger 

feels it should be done by the BOS, not the Town Manager. 

 

Mr. Collins commented there is a clear political tone in town to not consolidate power in more 

appointed positions.   

Ms. Allen agreed:  don’t change the status quo on this. 

 

Mr. McCoy observed Mr. Bouchard has not himself come out in favor of changing his position 

to an appointed one, and in fact, has not submitted any change proposals to the Charter in this 

regard even though he has submitted a number of other changes. 

Mr. Pease ventured the opinion Mr. Bouchard has wished to remain neutral on the subject. 
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Mr. Manugian commented the Town Clerk is really the “face of the Town”.  It is appropriate for 

him/her to be elected.  It is also in tune with what people want right now. 

 

Ms. Allen moved to accept the substance of what Submission # 182.1 says, which is to make 

no change to the Charter’s present requirement for the Town Clerk to be an elected 

position (Section 3-1(a)).  Mr. Collins seconded. 

 

Mr. Robertson said people in town don’t want this to change. 

 

Mr. Schulman observed the Town Manager has made it his custom to appoint the Town Clerk to 

act in his place when he is away from town.  They seem to get along with each other quite well. 

 

Mr. Collins said recent town clerks have given honest and neutral answers to questions by voters 

and officials, even in controversial times. 

 

Visitor Mr. Harris said Mr. Bouchard has taken the required courses to be a town clerk and he 

also has a strong “moral center”.  The state can train elected officials to do a good job for the 

Town. 

 

A vote was taken and the motion to leave the Town Clerk as an elected position was approved 

unanimously. 

 

Submission # 182.2, by Patricia Woods, proposed to continue to require the BOS, not the Town 

Manager, to sign expense and payroll warrants.  

 

Mr. Robertson explained the present system for the generation and approval of expense and 

payroll warrants.  The Town Accountant generates the warrants for the BOS to sign, indicating 

their approval.  At least three Selectmen must sign the warrants to constitute approval.  The 

Town Treasurer then generates the payments from the approved warrants.   Mr. Robertson 

believes the Town Manager would more likely be aware of the appropriateness of expense and 

payroll details, and therefore might be more knowledgeable about whether the warrant is correct 

or incorrect.  Even if the Town were to move the approval authority to the Town Manager, he 

thinks the Town is well protected because the Town Accountant and the Town Treasurer would 

be standing in front of and behind his/her approval. 

 

There is the issue of the time it takes to gather the signatures of at least three Selectmen.   

Mr. Schulman said when he signed these warrants he mostly looked at the big ticket items.  He 

related how some other Selectmen have reviewed the details of every item.   

 

Mr. Schulman asked what process is described in the Charter now. Ms. Allen answered the BOS 

can choose to delegate the review power to the Town Manager. Mr. Schulman added the 

Selectmen visited this idea a while ago and decided 3-2 to not delegate. 

 

Mr. Giger said he is not comfortable with the idea of delegating payables to the Town Manager 

because he/she is the chief procurement officer for the Town.  He is, on the other hand, 

comfortable with delegating authority for the payroll warrants. Mr. Schulman said a large 

number of town managers in other towns do have the authority to sign payables and payroll 

warrants. 
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Mr. Manugian asked what the benefits are of giving this power to the Town Manager. 

Mr. Schulman answered the main benefit is quickness of response, since it can take time to 

gather three Selectmen signatures, especially at certain times of the year.  He did add, however, 

that in his nine years as a Selectman, there was never an issue with timely review and approval. 

 

Mr. McCoy said the BOS has the power to approve warrants for payment and has the discretion 

to delegate this authority if it chooses.  Also any delegated power can be taken back at its 

discretion.  He sees no reason to change these provisions in the Charter. 

 

Mr. Manugian offered the opinion that the Selectmen should sign the warrants because it forces 

the BOS to know what is going on.  They should not have the power to delegate this authority 

away. 

 

Mr. McCoy responded this latter point should actually be a new subject and a separate 

discussion, since giving the Town Manager authority to sign warrants in the Charter implies 

taking it away from the Selectmen.   He went on to summarize the situation as follows; there are 

three different outcomes, 1) leave the Charter as it is, with the BOS having the power and the 

discretion to delegate, 2) force the BOS to have the power and take away discretion to delegate 

and 3) give the power to the Town Manager. 

 

Mr. Robertson moved to dismiss Submission # 182.2 and make no change to the Charter.  
Mr. Collins seconded. 

 

Mr. Harris offered the opinion that Selectmen Mr. Degen and Ms. Eliot felt it was important for 

the Selectmen to have intimate involvement with the expense and payroll warrants (and 

therefore, presumably, should sign them). 

 

Mr. Pease said he believes the current process works well. 

 

A vote was called and the motion to dismiss was approved 6 – 1 with Mr. Manugian voting no. 

 

Submission # 183, while related to earlier discussion, must be scheduled for next week since it is 

not on the agenda for this evening. 

  

 

Reconsiderations: 
 

Mr. Manugian invited reconsiderations from the Committee, but none were offered. 

 

 

Discussion of Previously Presented Submissions (# 42, 82, 96 and 100): 

 

Submission # 42, by Michael Manugian, proposed the creation of a Personnel Policy 

Negotiation Team which would include one member of the Finance Committee, one member of 

the BOS, one member of the Personnel Board and the Town HR Director.  After submitting this 

Mr. Manugian had admitted to forgetting to add the Town Manager also.  The Team would 

prepare and approve any Town policy or procedure involving Town employees, whether elected, 
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appointed or hired.  The Team would also be involved in any union or other employee contract 

negotiation. 

 

At the January 20th, 2016 meeting the Committee made the decision to create the team.  Mr. 

Collins is still working on the language to implement this and is somewhat uncertain as to where 

the change should be made in the Charter.  He is thinking possibly Article 5. 

 

Mr. Robertson said the team would advise on two issues: the creation of Town personnel policies 

and on union bargaining negotiations. 

 

Mr. Schulman asked to formally reconsider the Committee’s January 20th vote to 

implement the Team.  There was a consensus on the part of the Committee to reconsider. 

 

Mr. Robertson asked why involve the Finance Committee in personnel policy issues.  Such 

issues seldom had a financial impact on the Town.  The Finance Committee had enough to do as 

it was. 

 

Mr. Collins remembers this decision coming in part because of a concern to prevent the Town 

Manager from having unhindered power to push through policies not in the best interest of the 

Town. 

 

Mr. Manugian offered some willingness to have the Committee reverse the decision as it relates 

to the preparation and approval of Town policies.  But he felt it still might have a legitimate role 

in bargaining negotiations. 

 

Mr. Schulman said there had already been changes made to the Charter which put a financial 

team in place to be involved with bargaining negotiations.  Why add another team? 

 

Mr. Manugian felt it best to wait for Mr. Giger’s complete revised draft Charter, then look for the 

specific changes we are discussing instead of fishing through the minutes to find them. 

Mr. Robertson said the new Charter Section 6-8 addresses these issues. 

 

The committee agreed to postpone further discussion of the reconsideration of Submission 

# 42. 

 

Submissions # 82, 96 and 100, by John Giger, proposed clarifying the definition of “officers” 

and “Town Officer”, the latter definition in Charter Section 1-9(l).   Ms. Allen researched this 

subject again for the Committee presenting the Charter’s use of the term “Town Officer” for its 

references to elected officials, employees and possibly appointed officials, section by section, 

throughout the Charter.  She passed out a 1-page spreadsheet summarizing results to members. 

Mr. Manugian said we would discuss this in the next meeting. 

 

 

Other Administrative Issues: 
 

Mr. Giger shared a dilemma he encountered while attempting to convert the minutes of all 

previous meetings to a revised draft charter reflecting all of the committee’s decisions.  The 

problem occurred in the June 15th, 2016 meeting in which a decision was made to amend the 
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language decided in the March 23rd meeting changing Charter Section 4-2(c).  The amendment 

on second inspection appears to make no sense with the previously supplied wording.  Mr. Giger 

passed out a 1-page write-up summarizing the issue and all previous actions. 

 

Mr. McCoy explained what had happened according to his understanding. The original wording 

in the 2010 Charter was modified by the board. Subsequently, and without knowledge that the 

board had already make a change to Section 4-2(c), Mr. Schulman made a motion which the 

committee approved, to make an additional change to the original 2010 Charter language. Mr. 

Schulman reviewed the first change to the original 2010 Charter language and determined that 

his most recent proposed change was not necessary. 

 

Mr. Manugian moved to stick with Mr. Giger’s original language described in the decision of the 

Committee on March 23rd.  Mr. Giger seconded.  The motion was approved unanimously. 

 

Mr. Schulman said he will not be able to attend next week’s meeting.  

 

 

The meeting was adjourned with unanimous consent at 9:00 PM.   

(Please note, there were no action items for this meeting.) 

 

 

** The next meeting is scheduled for Wednesday, August 3rd, at 7:00 PM.  ** 

 

Exhibits: 

A. Town Clerk Position Analysis and associated documents proved by Barry Pease to the Charter 

Review Committee on July 27, 2016 

B. Officer/Officers research results provided by Jane Allen to the Charter Review committee on July 

27, 2016 
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